MINUTES
CONNECTICUT HOME INSPECTION LICENSING BOARD

165 CAPITOL AVENUE

HARTFORD, CONNECTICUT 06106

NOVEMBER 2, 2006
The Connecticut Home Inspection Licensing Board met on Thursday, November 2, 2006 at 9:30 A.M. in Room 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, CT 06106.
Board Members Present:

Bernard F. Caliendo, Chairman (Home Inspector)






Susan A. Connors, Esq. (Public Member)





Eric Curtis, (Public Member)






Dana J. Fox (Home Inspector





Richard J. Kobylenski (Home Inspector)






Bruce D. Schaefer (Home Inspector)






William Stanley, Jr. (Home Inspector)

Board Members 


J. Andre Fournier (Public Member)

Not Present:
Board Counsel:


Not Present
DCP Staff Present:


Robert M. Kuzmich, License and Applications






Specialist





Vicky E. Bullock, Administrative Hearings 






Attorney





Richard M Hurlburt, Director





Occupational & Professional Licensing
Others Present:


None
Note:
The administrative functions of this Board are carried out by the Department of Consumer Protection, Occupational and Professional Licensing Division.  For information, call Richard M. Hurlburt, Director, at (860) 713-6135.
1. Call to order by Chairman Bernie Caliendo.
Mr. Caliendo called the meeting to order at 9:35 a.m.
2. Review of minutes of the May 4, 2006 meeting of the Board.  After a thorough review, the Board voted, unanimously, to accept the minutes as written.  (Kobylenski/Fox)
3. Review of Final Decisions and Orders.
Chairman Bernie Caliendo acknowledged that there are none before the Board today.
4. Applications for review.

Chairman Bernie Caliendo acknowledged that there are no applications before the Board today.
5. Applicants appearing before the Board.
Chairman Bernie Caliendo acknowledged that there are no applicants appearing before the Board today.
6. Formal Hearings to be held.
Mr. Caliendo noted that there are no Formal Hearings scheduled for today’s meeting.
7. Old Business

A. Letter to Commissioner Edwin R. Rodriguez, dated May 5, 2006, from Chairman Bernard F. Caliendo concerning the Home Inspector Licensing Examination.  This letter was acknowledged by the Board.  Mr. Caliendo noted that he never received a response from the Commissioner on this letter or the one he sent before this nor from the meeting he had with him earlier this year.  He further informed the Board that PSI’s contract has been renewed for one year and does not know under what criteria.
Mr. Caliendo asked Mr. Hurlburt if PSI is planning an examination review in the near future.  He reminded the Board that PSI did not follow through on the changes the Board had made to the exam from their last review and therefore, the Board needs” to keep their foot to the fire”.  Mr. Caliendo stated that this Board has continuously had nothing but problems with the examination process.  Further, he stated that the current policy under which PSI operates under is incompetent noting, in particular, their own (PSI’s) administrative problems.
Mr. Schaefer believes that, despite the lack of response from the Department, this Board should declare, in writing, that it was unacceptable that their prescribed changes to the examination were not made last year.  Further, he noted that the Board should ask for a guarantee that the changes to the examination that resulted from the Board’s 16 hour review session with PSI will be made this coming year.  The Board expressed their exhaustion with their efforts in trying to rectify the examination and examination vendor problems.  However, they believe they should remain diligent in their efforts.  The Board is, again, asking for an examination review meeting.
Mr. Kuzmich stated that the examination “traffic” over the course of the last year was not significant and that he has not heard of any recent problem with the same from any candidates.  He estimates the number of examination candidates to be around 12.  This is no surprise to Mr. Caliendo who noted that their business has slowed down and real estate sales are not happening.  The Board asked the Department to set up a workshop.

Mr. Hurlburt explained that the State is currently drafting a new “Request For Proposal” (RFP) for this examination.  It should be completed by the end of November, at which point it will be forwarded to the Department of Administrative Services.  They will then put the RFP out to bid by January 2007 for a new vendor to start July 1, 2007.  It was suggested by Ms. Connors that in light of the light examination traffic, it might better serve the Board’s efforts if they waited the next 6 months and then make a comprehensive review.  In response, Mr. Caliendo disagrees with this approach for a variety of reasons.  It was noted that the current examination has serious problems and that swift action is necessary.
The question of why PSI can not administer the Examination Board For Professional Home Inspectors (EBPHI) Examination when, in fact, they are administering the same for other States was asked.  It was told to Mr. Hurlburt that Massachusetts uses the EBPHI Examination, New York State currently has not decided upon a single examination and currently uses several, and that Rhode Island has adopted the EBPHI Examination for use once their license program is funded.

After much discussion by all, Mr. Hulbert suggested the possibility of PSI offering both the current examination and the EBPHI Examination giving the candidate their choice.  The current Business and Law portion of the examination will remain unchanged. Mr. Hurlburt offered to speak with PSI regarding this possibility.  He also noted the consistency of this approach in terms of reciprocity with Massachusetts since they currently offer the EBPHI Examination.  Ms. Connors suggested perhaps Mr. Caliendo should write PSI directly expressing the Boards wishes.  Mr. Hurlburt stated that only a Department representative can contact their vendor with such a request.  Mr. Hurlburt stated, again, that he will try to work this out with PSI and in the process, bring to their attention the benefit of this examination to our licensees relative to reciprocity with surrounding states who use the EBPHI test.
8. New Business

A. Swearing in of new Board Member Mr. Eric Curtis by the Consumer Protection Legal Department.  Staff Attorney Ms. Vicky Bullock swore-in new Board Member Eric Curtis.  He was welcomed by all present.  The Board and Department look forward to working with Mr. Curtis in the future.
B. Discussion concerning the requirement of licensed Home Inspector Supervisors to sign the Disclosure Statement even if the Intern is giving this document to the consumer.  This issue was raised by Mr. Hurlburt at a prior meeting.  Mr. Caliendo stated that Mr. Hurlburt stated that the home inspector supervisor should be signing this statement and putting their license number on the same.  Mr. Hurlburt, again, reiterated that this is correct because the supervisor is the licensed party.  He also noted that interns may work for multiple supervisors and without such signatures of the licensee; it would be very difficult to determine responsibility on a particular inspection in the future.  Mr. Caliendo believes that Interns are not aware of this requirement.  Mr. Hurlburt suggested that the Disclosure Statement be modified to include signatures of both interns and supervisors.  It was noted that this revision to the form does not require any legislative action.  The Board agreed and the Department will pursue this change.
C. Clarification regarding Interns who exceed the one hundred supervised inspection benchmark and have not yet taken the Home Inspector License Examination.  Mr. Caliendo stated that in accordance with statutory mandate, interns must have all their inspections signed by licensed supervisors until they get their license.  Mr. Hurlburt stated that after the 100 inspections, an intern is eligible for a license but that does not mean that a person cannot remain an intern indefinitely.  Mr. Caliendo believes that interns need to be better advised of this requirement.  It was suggested that this mandate can be addressed on the 2007 renewal notices for both interns and supervisors as well.  The Department will pursue this modification to the 2007 renewal notices with their License Services Division
D. Discussion concerning auditing of home inspector license renewals in 2007 for Continuing Education requirements.  Mr. Caliendo noted that an audit has not been done to date by the Department.  He cited Massachusetts requirements for the same mandate and noted that the actual review is done by the board themselves.  Mr. Kuzmich explained the audit procedures he is the process of doing, at present, for the Board of Landscape Architects.  He stated that a random list of licensees representing 10% of the returned renewals was generated by the license services division.  Written notification was sent to these individuals stating that audit documentation or other advisement from the licensee must be received by the date stated therein or their file will be turned over to the legal department for further action.  It was also noted that licensees who received their initial license approval within the time period of the audit are exempt from having to comply for this time period only.
The Legal Division’s actions from this point on were discussed, in detail, by Mr. Hurlburt for the benefit of the Board.  It was noted that the process for auditing, detailed by Mr. Kuzmich and in use for the Board of Landscape Architects, is Department policy and used for all Boards and Commissions, as required.
E. Update from Consumer Protection Legal Division regarding proposed changes to Home Inspector Regulations.  Ms. Bullock noted that a hearing date of December 15, 2006 has been set for the proposed revisions to the regulation for home inspection.  The amendments concern well pump systems and a copy of the same was distributed to the Board.  Ms. Bullock explained the regulation revision process and stated that the revisions are currently in step 12 out of 22 total steps.  She noted that the process usually proceeds smoothly after the public hearing is held.

The revisions were scheduled to be in the Connecticut Law Journal on November 7, 2006 with a 45 day notice subsequent to this date for the hearing.  The Hearing is open to the public and anyone is welcome to speak.  Mr. Caliendo noted that any changes proposed at this date must be stated at the hearing.  Mr. Kobylenski suggested that the professional members of the Board notify any private home inspection associations they may belong to of these proposed revisions.  Mr. Caliendo noted that Consumer Protection has an obligation to notify the public of such changes, perhaps by letter, and not just the members of the Board notifying their associates, which only constitute less than half of all the licensed inspectors and interns.  Ms. Bullock noted that a standard letter is issued to certain organizations and people who have asked to be notified of proposed legislation changes.  The Department will gladly fulfill any other notification requests from the Board.

F. Home Inspection Course Application for Pre-Licensing; 


Course: 
New York Residential Inspection Course

School: 
Kaplan Professional Schools/Inspection Training




Associates



61 Broadway, Suite 700



New York, NY  10006



Kaplan Professional Schools/Inspection Training



Associates




1544 Mount Hope Avenue




Rochester, NY  14620-4240
Mr. Kuzmich stated that he has not yet received the second copy of this submission he requested but wanted to get this copy to the Board as soon as possible.  He noted that this course is, in effect, an extension of a course previously by this entity and approved by this Board.  He explained that the criteria are essentially the same and the course is 100 hours in duration.  There was some confusion regarding the course title but it was explained that the course is for pre-licensing for Connecticut home inspectors.  It was also noted that because the course location is out-of-state, a fire marshal certificate for the space is not required.  Mr. Schaefer volunteered to review this course and report back to the Board at their January 4, 2007 regular board meeting.
G. Schedule of Board Meetings for the 2007 Calendar Year:


1.) January 4, 2007

3.) July 5, 2007


2.) April 5, 2007


4.) October 4, 2007

The Board acknowledged the schedule and agreed to the dates therein.

All meetings will be held at the State Office Building, Room 117, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut and will commence at 9:30 AM unless otherwise notified.
9. Other Business

No items were discussed.
NEXT BOARD MEETING DATE:
JANUARY 4, 2007
The meeting adjourned at 10:30 a.m.  (Stanley/Kobylenski)
Note: the next regular meeting of the Board is scheduled for January 4, 2007 at 9:30 a.m. in Room No. 117 of the State Office Building, 165 Capitol Avenue, Hartford, Connecticut.






Respectfully submitted,







Robert M. Kuzmich, R.A.
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